
 

One-third of patients hospitalized with
severe COVID-19 still have lung changes
after a year
6 May 2021
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A new study has shown that most patients
discharged from hospital after experiencing severe
COVID-19 infection appear to return to full health,
although up to a third do still have evidence of
effects upon the lungs one year on. 

COVID-19 has infected millions of people
worldwide. People are most commonly hospitalized
for COVID-19 infection when it affects the
lungs—termed COVID-19 pneumonia. Whilst
significant progress has been made in
understanding and treating acute COVID-19

pneumonia, very little is understood about how long
it takes for patients to fully recover and whether
changes within the lungs persist.

In this new study, published in The Lancet
Respiratory Medicine, researchers from the
University of Southampton worked with
collaborators in Wuhan, China, to investigate the
natural history of recovery from severe COVID-19
pneumonia up to one year after hospitalization.

83 patients were recruited after they were
discharged from hospital following severe
COVID-19 pneumonia and were followed up after
three, six, nine and twelve months. At each time
point they underwent clinical assessment as well as
measures of how well the lungs function, a CT scan
of their chest to take a picture of the lungs, and a
walking test.

Over 12 months in most patients there was an
improvement in symptoms, exercise capacity, and
COVID-19 related CT changes. By 12 months the
majority of patients appeared to have fully
recovered although about 5% of patients still
reported breathlessness. A third of patients'
measures of lung function were still reduced—in
particular how efficiently oxygen is transferred in
the lungs into the blood—and this was more
frequently found in women than in men. In around a
quarter of patients CT scans showed there were
still small areas of change in the lungs, and this
was more common in patients with more severe
lung changes at time of hospitalization.

Dr. Mark Jones, Associate Professor in Respiratory
Medicine at the University of Southampton and
NIHR Southampton Biomedical Research Center
who co-led the study said, "the majority of patients
with severe COVID-19 pneumonia appeared to fully
recover, although for some patients this took many
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months. Women were more likely to have persistent
reductions in lung function tests and further
investigation is needed to understand if there is a
sex specific difference in how patient's recover. We
also don't yet know what happens beyond 12
months and this will need ongoing study."

The researchers acknowledged that this study only
involved a small number of patients and the
findings will require confirmation in additional
studies, however they have identified a number of
important implications. 

  More information: Xiaojun Wu et al. 3-month,
6-month, 9-month, and 12-month respiratory
outcomes in patients following COVID-19-related
hospitalization: a prospective study, The Lancet
Respiratory Medicine (2021). DOI:
10.1016/S2213-2600(21)00174-0

  Provided by University of Southampton
APA citation: One-third of patients hospitalized with severe COVID-19 still have lung changes after a
year (2021, May 6) retrieved 22 June 2022 from https://medicalxpress.com/news/2021-05-one-third-
patients-hospitalized-severe-covid-.html

This document is subject to copyright. Apart from any fair dealing for the purpose of private study or research, no
part may be reproduced without the written permission. The content is provided for information purposes only.

Powered by TCPDF (www.tcpdf.org)

                               2 / 2

https://medicalxpress.com/tags/lung/
https://medicalxpress.com/tags/patients/
http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S2213-2600(21)00174-0
http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S2213-2600(21)00174-0
https://medicalxpress.com/news/2021-05-one-third-patients-hospitalized-severe-covid-.html
https://medicalxpress.com/news/2021-05-one-third-patients-hospitalized-severe-covid-.html
http://www.tcpdf.org

